BEKI BULLETIN

Monthly Newsletter of Congregation Beth El - Keser Israel, New Haven, Connecticut

December 1993

Kislev-Tevet 5754

Looking Forward to Special Events in December

Cantor Irv Weinstein Will Be Honored Friday, December 3rd

Irving Weinstein has served as volunteer Cantor at Beth El-Keser Israel for a generation. The original "Mr. Maariv," his voice and figure have become as much a part of the Late Evening Shabbat Services as is *Lekha Dodi* or *Ahavat Olam*. On the holidays, Irv's voice has been a constant in the BEKI choir.

Irv has been reelected President of the West River Senior Center for the past twelve years. He has organized myriad activities, including conducting a choral group that performs around the city. He plans group vacations, bowls weekly, calls Bingo numbers, and visits nursing homes. "It keeps me active," says Irv, on his way to lead yet another group activity.

This month, Irv and his twin sister **Faye Parker** and his twin brother **Harold Weinstein** celebrate their 80th birthday, they should live and be well. It is most appropriate at this time for us to pause to recognize his contribution to the Synagogue community and to offer our simple thanks.

Please join Rabbi Tilsen, the BEKI Choir, Organist Kevin Mack and, of course, Cantor Irving Weinstein, in a tribute to Irv Weinstein and a celebration of his and his siblings' birthday during Late Friday Evening Services, 8:00 PM on 3 December at BEKI.

Steve Fraade Will Be Guest Darshan on December 4th

Steven Fraade, who teaches Rabbinics at Yale University, will be lead the Torah Discussion during Shabbat morning services on December 4th. Join us for what is sure to be an enlightening discussion. Services begin at 9:15 AM.

Study Group on Issues in Halakha Will Begin on Sunday, December 5th.

Can a woman be called to the Torah as a bat-Kohen? Are string beans kosher for Passover? Which mistakes in Torah Reading must be corrected? What do our sages say about women wearing tallit and tefillin? Must life be prolonged even if suffering is intense?

Join Rabbi Tilsen as we explore these and other questions of Jewish Law in a weekly study group Sunday mornings at 9:30 AM. The group will explore practical issues in Jewish law using classical sources such as the sixteenth-century Shulhan Arukh and the modern Mishna Berura.

"People want to do what is right," says Rabbi J-J Tilsen, "and they want to understand why our sages ruled as they did—and why we follow certain practices today. The observant community, regardless of movement affiliation, follows the same law, and when practice differs it is for legitimate reasons. These differences are respected by the observant community but can become controversial when the basis for a certain practice is not understood or when 'politics' gets involved."

For more information about the MISHNA BERURA study group contact Rabbi Tilsen at 389-2108.

Roundtable Discussion on God on December 10th

Following Late Friday Evening Services and the Oneg Shabbat on December 10th, please join discussants Leo Hauptman, Sam Kantrowitz, Daryl Kuperstock, and Willa Needler in exploring our personal beliefs and faith in God.

Services begin at 8:00 PM. The discussion, moderated by Rabbi Tilsen, follows the Oneg Shabbat and will begin at 8:45 PM. All are invited to participate in this most important evening.

Haftara Reading Workshop December 13th

Learn to recite the *haftara* (prophetic reading) as chanted on shabbat and festivals! A workshop will be held by **Amy Pincus** on Monday night December 13th at 7:30 PM in the BEKI Library. It is suggested that participants bring a tape recorder and a blank tape. For more information call the BEKI office at 389-2108.

Dates and Times to Remember

Dec	cembe	r		anuary					
3 F		6:00 PM 8:00 PM	Qabbalat Shabbat Service Late Evening Service with Choir & Organ	1	Shabbat	10:45 AM 4:10 PM	Children's Shabbat Havura Minha & Pirqe Avot study session		
4 5	Shabbat	9:15 AM	Irv Weinstein Recognition Shabbat Morning Service—Steve Fraade, Guest Darshan		Sunday Friday	5:05 PM 9:30 AM 6:00 PM 8:00 PM	Maariv & Havdala Mishna Berura study group Qabbalat Shabbat Service Late Evening Service with		
		10:45 AM 11:00 AM	Children's Shabbat Havura Shabbat Shalom Learners' Minyan	8	Shabbat	10:45 AM 11:00 AM	Choir & Organ Children's Shabbat Havura Shabbat Shalom Learners'		
5 \$	Sunday	4:05 PM 4:55 PM 9:30 AM	Minha & Pirqe Avot Study Maariv & Havdala Mishna Berura Study Group			4:20 PM	Minyan Minha & Pirqe Avot study session		
			Topic: How to Correct a Torah Reader		Sunday	5:12 PM 9:30 AM	Maariv & Havdala Mishna Berura study group		
10 I	Friday	6:00 PM 8:00 PM	Qabbalat Shabbat Service Late Evening Service with Organ Roundtable Discussion on		Monday Friday	7:45 AM 6:00 PM 8:00 PM	Rashi Study group Qabbalat Shabbat Service Late Evening Service with Organ		
	01-11-1	0.45.004	God	15	Shabbat	9:15 AM	Dr. Boaz Huss guest Darshan		
11	Snabbat	9:15 AM 10:45 AM 4:05 PM 4:55 PM	Morning Service Children's Shabbat Havura Minha & Pirqe Avot Study Maariv & Havdala			10:45 AM 4:00 PM	Children's Shabbat Havura Shabbat Havura Study Group		
10	Cundou	6:00 PM 9:30 AM	Hanuka Party Mishna Berura Study Group			4:25 PM 5:20 PM	Minha & Pirqe Avot study Maariv & Havdala		
12	Sunday	9.50 AW	Topic: Can a Woman be called for an Aliyah as Bat-		Sunday	8:30 AM 9:30 AM	Tefillin Workshop Men's Club Breakfast Rashi Study group		
13	Monday	7:30 PM	Kohen or Bat-Levi? Haftara Chanting Workshop	21	Monday Friday	7:45 AM 6:30 PM	Family Service		
	Friday	6:30 PM	Family service Rabbi's topic: Maccabee Quiz Bowl	22	Shabbat	10:45 AM 11:00 AM	Children's Shabbat Havura Shabbat Shalom Learners' Minyan		
18	Shabbat	10:45 AM 11:00 AM	Children's Shabbat Havura Learners' Minyan	23	Sunday	4:30 PM 5:30 PM 9:30 AM	Minha & Pirqe Avot study Maariv & Havdala Mishna Berura study group		
	Sunday	4:05 PM 5:00 PM 9:30 AM	Minha & Pirqe Avot Study Maariv & Havdala Men's Club Breakfast	24	Monday Friday	7:45 AM 6:00 PM	Rashi Study group Qabbalat Shabbat Service		
24	Friday	6:00 PM 8:00 PM	Q∷abbalat Shabbat Service Late Evening Service Rabbi's topic: "Is Judaism	29	Shabbat	8:00 PM 9:15 AM	Late Evening Service Dr. Neil Cogan guest Darshan		
05	Chahbat	10:45 484	the Logical Successor to Christianity?" Children's Shabbat Havura			10:45 AM 4:45 PM 5:35 PM	Children's Shabbat Havura Minha & Pirqe Avot study Maariv & Havdala		
25	Snabbat	10:45 AM 4:05 PM 5:00 PM	Minha & Pirqe Avot Study Maariv & Havdala		Sunday Monday	9:30 AM	Mishna Berura study group Rashi Study group		
	Sunday Friday	9:30 AM 6:00 PM	Mishna Berura Study Group Qabbalat Shabbat Service						

WATCH FOR YOUR BEKI RAFFLE TICKETSCOMING IN THE MAIL SOON! WE ARE HOPING EVERYONE WILL BUY AT LEAST ONE TICKET. IT'S A CHANCE OF A LIFETIME.

A LETTER FROM RABBI TILSEN

Not By Might

Not by Might, nor by Power, but by My Spirit, says Adonai Seva'ot

These words of the prophet Zekharya, read in the haftara of Shabbat Hanuka, express the essence of the message of Hanuka.

The victory we celebrate is the survival of Jewish culture in the face of foreign cultural hegemony. Remarkably, when the Talmud tells us the meaning of Hanuka, it does not even mention, let alone glorify, the military struggle of the Maccabees. Rather, our sages singled out the miracle of the rededication of the Temple as the symbol of all that is good in Hanuka—namely, the purification of our society from foreign cultural and religious elements and the regaining of some mesure of national autonomy.

Some time later, when Israel was again under foreign rule—this time by the Romans—Jews again organized to defend the Temple and all that it stands for. But this time, during the decades before the destruction of the Second Temple, our ancestors organized a creative nonviolence campaign to defend Jewish society. The historians Josephus and Philo both record how our ancestors organized strikes, boycotts, peaceful demonstrations, direct nonviolent confrontations with soldiers, diplomatic maneuvers, and sit-ins. Many of the elements of their struggle closely resemble those of Gandhian Satyagraha. The Jewish nonviolent campaign achieved its immediate goals and helped to preserve Jewish culture and society during a phase of protracted conflict without the cost of armed struggle. In doing so, Israel won the respect of many Romans, bolstering our internal strength.

Today, we too must act to defend and revitalize our culture. Like the Maccabees, we must live according to our own values and traditions without feeling self-conscious or awkward. By playing Jewish music in our homes, learning Hebrew and Jewish dance, studying Torah and supporting Israel, by performing mitzvot — we do more than any army could to promote the wellbeing of our people and the success of our mission in the world.

We are fortunate that American values validate cultural diversity — to live according to our own ways is now part of the American ideal. By right as Americans we can declare our Jewishness. By living fully as Jews, we get "extra credit" for living the American Way.

When we place our Hanuka lights in our window for all to see, we make a positive statement about our values and identity. "Whoever performs a mitzva," say our sages, "lights a candle of God and revives their spirit." Happy Hanuka,

Jon-Jay Tilsen

DEAR RABBI

A column of answers, advice and helpful household hints.

Dear Rabbi: Is a one-legged chicken kosher?
Signed,
Half-an-appetite.
(Beaver Hill, New Haven)

Dear Half,

It sounds like you are marching to the beat of a different drumstick. The word tereifa, or tereif, is used to describe meat that is not kosher. Tereif literally means "torn," as in flesh torn from an animal in a way other than kosher slaughter. One of the most basic rules of kashrut is that it is forbidden to eat a limb torn from a live animal.

In fact, this rule is so fundamental to human decency that God commanded all people, not just Jews, to not eat a limb torn from a live animal. By extension, an animal that is missing a body part for any reason may not be made kosher.

But as to whether *your* chicken is kosher, it depends on *when* it lost its leg: if the chicken had one leg when alive, it can never be kosher; but if you had a kosher chicken in your refrigerator and you ate one of the legs for lunch, the one-legged chicken is still kosher for dinner.

Be-te'avon — bon appetite.

All letters to Dear Rabbi should be addressed to Rabbi J-J van Tilsen, care of this newsletter. Due to the volume of mail received, Dear Rabbi cannot answer all inquiries.

Problems in School During Holidays?

If you or your child encounter antisemitic or inappropriate behavior in public school during the December holiday season, please report such incidents to Rabbi Tilsen. Reporting all incidents helps to identify problem schools or teachers and helps us constructively address those problems.

PARENT-TODDLER PROGRAM REGISTRATION OPENS

Registration for the Winter Session of the BEKI
Parent-Toddler Program is now opened.

For information call the Synagogue office at 389-2108.

Thank you for your generaous donations to our Synagogue Funds

Donated By: In Memory of: **Edward Levine** Doris Zudekoff Dora Ripps Saul Ripps Elsie Miller Mack Miller Anne Maltzer Jennie Tapper Rose Rosoff Bessie Brownstein Samuel Granoff Sherman & Norma Granoff Robert Merriam Ada Merriam Philip & Bessie Gurian Elsie Zimmerman Norma Granoff Morris & Fannie Samowitz Ben Kugell Thelma Kugell Lena Dinnerstein Herman Dinnerstein Alfred Block Betty Drobnes Block Albert Berman **Ruth Berman** Frank Teitelman Sid Teitelman Nathan Modell Max Modell Morris Matloff Goldie Kasimer Sarah Schwartz Mollie Nuht Rose Alpert Estelle Kone Dora Ripps Tama Nathan Barbara Rieder Menucha Calechman Peter Pergament Rose Pergament Anna Drutman **Dorothy Shure** Louis Brown Lillian Brownstein Sylvia Hershatter-Saars Louis R. Hershatter Henry Rothchild June Rothchild Elsie Marcus Miller Ada Fish Moses Wolff Miller Ada Fish **Dorothy Marcus** Ada Fish Bertha Fleischer Harry Waldman

YIZKOR FUND

In Memory of Harry & Annie Waldman by Bertha Fleischer.

PRAYER BOOK FUND

In Honor of Irving Weinstein by Rose & George Feen.

B.E.K.I. EDUCATION ENDOWMENT FUND

In Memory of Patricia Loving by Doris & David Sagerman.

TILLIE & EDWARD HORWITZ ENDOWMENT FUND

In Memory of Herman Wizner by Diane Dumigan.

HAROLD RATNER MEMORIAL FUND

In Memory of Ida Ratner & Harold Ratner by Ruth Levitan.

In Memory of Harold Ratner by Mikki Ratner.

MURRAY KAHN MEMORIAL FUND

In Memory of Samuel Granoff by Mr. & Mrs. Leonard Granoff.

SYNAGOGUE FUND

In Memory of David & Kaila Zeid by Sylvia Zeid.

In Memory of Goldie Zeid by Sylvia Zeid.

In Memory of Emanuel Zeid by Sylvia Zeid.

In Memory of Herman Wizner by Laura and Mort Cahn.

In Memory of Herman Wizner by Mimi Kahn & Mikki Ratner.

In Memory of Herman Wizner by Morris & Gloria Cohen.

In Honor of Milton Smirnoff by Elaine and Ted Noble. In Memory of Jack Cohen by Milton & Bea Smirnoff. In Memory of Patricia Loving by Steve Fraade & Ellen

Cohen.
In Memory of Patricia Loving by Steve & Rachel

Wizner.

In Memory of Patricia Loving by Rita & Nadav Sela. Wishing a Speedy Recovery to Gail Korman by Milton & Bea Smirnoff.

In Memory of Stanley Gutfleisch by Bertha Fleischer. In Memory of Stanley Gutfleisch by Phil & Linda Bleich & family.

In Honor of George Feen by Sadie Ratner.

ARI LEVINE CHILDREN'S LIBRARY

In Honor of Dina Kuperstock by Sylvia Zeid. In Memory of Patricia Loving by Janet & Jay Brown. In Memory of Solomon Kolodny by Janet & Jay Brown. In Honor of Dina Kuperstock & Family by Sid & Donna Levine & family.

RABBI'S TZEDAQA FUND

By Bette & Robert Merriam in Appreciation
By Steve, Karen and Robert Merriam wishing Mazal
Tov to Bette Merriam
By David & Beatrice Friesner
By Mrs. Hillel Auerbach in Appreciation
By Steve & Gail Korman in Appreciation of service in
honor of Aufrauf of Jay & Beth

CONDOLENCES

We note with sorrow the passing of:

Patricia Loving
Mother of Trish Loving

Solomon Kolodny Father of Herbert Kolodny

> Abraham Riff Father of Betty Levy

TORAH FUND 10/10/93 thru 11/9/93 Rose Feen, Chair (387-8743)

Donation by Bertha Fleischer

Mazal Tov

To Darryl & David Kuperstock by Adele & David Tyson. To Fred Ticotsky by Adele & David Tyson.

To Dina Kuperstock by Janet & Jay Brown.

To Rabbi Elliot Gertel by Mae & Herb Etkind.

To Irving Weinstein by Mary Ellen & Kevin Mack.

To George Feen by Mae & Herb Etkind.

Rejoicing With You

To Mila & Marvin Pizer by Vi & Charlie Ludwig. To George Feen by Regina & Martin Faymann.

On This Joyous Occasion

To Mila & Marvin Pizer by Rose & George Feen.

Especially For You

To Barbara Cushen by Rose & George Feen. To Milton Smirnoff by Rose & George Feen. To Ms. Sandra Blair by Grace Geisinger. To Rabbi Elliot Gertel by Rose & George Feen.

Thank You

ToMyra and Linda by Rose & George Feen.

Get Well

To Sidney Cushen by Bertha Fleischer.

Sympathy

To Mr. & Mrs. Alvin Murray by Lillian Silverman.
To Jean Rosenthal by Rose & George Feen.
To Arthur Spiegel by Rose & George Feen, Barbara & Sidney Cushen.

To Steve Wizner by Violet & Charlie Ludwig.

To Roslyn Kosowsky & Family by Adele & David Tyson, Harriet & Sam Kantrowitz.

To Herbert Kolodny by Harriet & Sam Kantrowitz.

To Trish Loving by Harriet & Sam Kantrowitz.

To Mrs. Saul Miller & Family by Rose Pergament.

To Morton Adams & Family by Rose Pergament.

To Emanuel Smith by Inge, Lenny & Gary Fish, Charlotte & George Saportin.

To Mr. & Mrs. Howard Gold by Inge & Lenny Fish.

To Mr. & Mrs. Charles Gelman by Evelyn & Ernie Fiedler.

To Sylvia Cohen & Tess Weiss & Family by Rena & Sam Miller.

To Kosowsky Family by Shirley & Ed Mattler.

To Gilden Family by Shirley & Ed Mattler, Mimi Kahn.

To Mrs. Sylvia Cohen & Family by Harriet & Sam Kantrowitz.

To Paul Press by Rose & George Feen.

Todah Rabah

In addition, we'd like to mention to some of our members who have made contributions in time and effort as well as special gifts.

Sounds Great

We express our appreciation to **Beatrice Smirnoff** and **Bernice Margolis** for purchasing a new sound mixer and microphone for our Sanctuary. This gift enhances the quality of our services and programs.

Opening New Doors

You may have noticed that several doors of the Synagogue building have been repaired in the past few weeks. The mitzva of *bedeq ha-bayit* (repairing the Synagogue) is particularly essential as our building begins its thirty-fourth year of active use. Special thanks to **George Posener** for supervising this essential project.

Planning and Planting for Spring

Thanks to the members of **Kadima** for clearing and planting the BEKI front yard, and thanks to Master Gardener **George Posener** for contributing his green thumbs to this project. Come spring we anticipate beautiful new growth. Your efforts are much appreciated.

MAZAL TOV

To Irving Weinstein on his 80th Birthday.
To George Feen on his 80th Birthday.
To Rob Leikind for passing the Connecticut Bar.
To Lisa Guttenberg, daughter of Irving and Elma Guttenberg, on passing the Connecticut Bar.
To Jeremy Matican on being awarded
Boy Scouts Eagle rank.

WISHES FOR A SPEEDY RECOVERY TO

Gail Korman

Men's Club News

We are happy to report that at long last the sukkah has been painted, dismantled and the panels put away for another year. Every occasion since Simchat Torah when willing hands were available for the job the weather made it impossible. Finally, between downpours, Lenny Stein swiftly and efficiently applied the Cuprinol stain. Then, on a bright, crisp and sunny Sunday morning after the minyan, five of us (and two young assistants) took down the sukkah, carted the 18 panels to the storage shed and disposed of the sukkah. My hearty thanks go to Ken Braffman, Jay Brotman (and young Aaron), Gary Elkies (and voung Megan) and Sid Levine for excellent teamwork and a fine performance.

Bills for Men's Club dues have been mailed out. We urge that when you make your response you add a contribution to our Camp Ramah Scholarship Fund. Each year a number of our children attend Camp Ramah, the camping arm of the Conservative movement. The Men's Club supports this program by being ready to award needed scholarships.

Our next meeting is scheduled for December 19th. The guest speaker will be Barry Herman. Details will be in our usual flier. Everyone is invited to stay for breakfast after the 9 am. minyan.

Shalom,

KASHRUT KORNER Buy Hekhshered Wines

Nowadays exceptionally fine Israeli, American, Italian, and other table wines are produced under supervision. (You can use your stock of Manischewitz Concord as pancake syrup.) Since non-kosher materials are now routinely used as finishing agents in commercial wines, wines without supervision should be avoided when possible. Only wines with a hekhsher may be served at Beth El-Keser Israel.

Reviving Our Library

Some of our members are trying to reactivate the BEKI library and make it a useful resource for the Synagogue community. In that effort, we can use volunteer service from those willing to contribute their time. Monetary gifts for library purposes are, of course, welcome. Monetary donations can be made for memorials, celebrations of simchas, or tokens of honor for an individual.

We also welcome donations of good books of Jewish interest which are no longer needed but are still in clean, usable condition. However, since our library space is limited, we must be selective about new acquisitions. Therefore, please do not bring donated books to the Synagogue without prior acceptance. Those willing to donate their time can call Morris Cohen (home during evenings: 389-2070; office during work hours: 432-4024). Lists of books offered for donation to the library can be sent to Morris Cohen at 84 McKinley Ave., New Haven 06515.

Choir and Organ

This season, the BEKI Volunteer Choir is scheduled to participate in Late Friday Evening services on the first Friday of each month. The organ will accompany the Cantor on the first and second Friday of each month. Your comment on this Saul Bell, President - arrangement is most welcomed.

Shabbat Haftara and Shaharit Volunteers

A rotation of haftara readers and shabbat shaharit daveners will begin in February. If you would like to sign up for one or more haftarot or would like to lead the shaharit service, please leave a message for Rabbi Tilsen during weekdays at 389-2108.

Children's Shabbat Havura Meets Weekly

The spiritual needs of young children are often misunderstood or ignored. Helping them develop their own relationship with God is central to our mission as a religious community. The Children's Shabbat Havura is a way to do that.

The Children's Shabbat Havura meets every Shabbat morning from 10:45 to 11:15 in the Goodwin Youth Room at BEKI.

Designed to address the spiritual and social needs of children ages eighteen months to six years, the Havura meets concurrently with Junior Congregation for older children, a Learners' Minyan for adults, and the main Sabbath service. Following the half-hour of songs, stories, prayers and dance, the children have their own giddush refreshments and then enjoy supervised play until they join the adult worship for the Concluding Service.

Thirty children from 22 families take part in the Havura, and parents from each family have volunteered to support the program. Miriam Benson and Ellen Cohen coordinate the Havura. It's informal, it's friendly, and it's spiritual. For more information call the BEKI office weekdays at 389-2108.

Endowment Opportunity

Beth El-Keser Israel is soliciting an endowment to maintain and repair our sacred Torah Scrolls. Through normal active use and the passage of time, a Torah Scroll needs occasional repair and maintenance. This maintenance, which must be done every year, could be funded in perpetuity by an endowment of \$10,000. Only the interest from the endowment will be used. This is a wonderful opportunity to honor or memorialize a loved one.

For more information on this or other endowment opportunities, please contact Steve Wizner, Treasurer, or Rabbi Tilsen.

Humash Mit Rashi Begins Monday, January 10th

Begin your day with Torah study! We will begin a weekly study of Rashi's commentary on the Torah beginning Monday, January 10th at 7:45 AM following the morning minyan.

Rashi is the most famous Torah commentator in history, and his commentary is not to be missed. Knowledge of Hebrew is helpful but not required.

Note to those on vacation: Although we will begin our study with Genesis, Rashi's commentary has no beginning and no end. So feel free to join the Rashi Group in progress when you come back from vacation.

COME TO THE BEKI

HANUKA PARTY

DECEMBER 11th 6:00 PM to 7:30 PM

FOOD • • SONGS
STORIES • • SURPRISES

JOIN
THE FUN AND
CELEBRATE THE
HOLIDAY
TOGETHER!

Sisterhood News

Our recent paid-up membership supper was a wonderful evening. We enjoyed a delicious supper cooked to perfection by Rena Miller and her committee. Special thanks to Helen Ross for helping at the door. We all enjoyed being entertained by Yale Student Angela Warnick playing the guitar. Thank you to all women who paid their dues and attended this lovely evening. If you haven't joined our Sisterhood yet, dues are \$18.00 and can be sent into the office. You will receive the National Women's League magazine, support the Jewish Theological Seminary, and, of course, our own BEKI.

Our Fall rummage sale took place on Sunday, November 14th. Many, many thanks to **Mimi Kahn** and **Mikki Ratner**, our long-standing chairwomen of this event, for all their hard work in making this such a successful fundraising event for us. To everyone who donated items for the sale and to everyone who helped us set up and sell, Thank You.

We need new ideas for programming: What would you like Sisterhood to sponsor? Please call Barbara or Belle. We can always use new ideas and new members of BEKI can contribute a lot. We welcome your assistance and suggestions.

Support the Jewish Theological Seminary of America. Send a Torah Fund Card for any occasion: birthday, anniversary, new baby, in memory, etc. Just call Rose Feen at 387-8743, and she will send it out for you immediately.

Happy Chanukah, Barbara Cushen & Belle Goldberg Co-Presidents

Pirqe Avot on Shabbat Afternoon

Join us every Shabbat afternoon following minha service during fall and winter for a twenty-minute Pirke Avot break. Study and discuss this early collection of wise sayings of our sages. "If not now, when?"

Dear BEKI Members:

This year we are running into an unexpected expense. Unfortunately, due to the lack of volunteers for various responsible concerns of the synagogue, we have had to hire outside workers. If you are able to volunteer your time and/or services to help cut down our expenses, please call the synagogue office at 389-2108.

LaMaazel Meeting a Success—More Planned

The first meeting of "LaMaazel—
the Jewish Spiritual Way of
Childbearing and Rearing" was held
on November 21st at the home of
Miriam Benson and Rabbi J-J
Tilsen. Several expectant families
participated. Along with Rabbi
Tilsen and Miriam, Paulette Lehrer,
a mohelet certified by the Connecticut Valley Rabbinical Assembly,
and Jennifer Botwick, a certified
childbirth educator and prenatal
yoga instructor, were present for
quidance and consultation.

During the meeting, expectant parents shared experiences and concerns and learned more about the Jewish approach to childbirth. Topics of discussion included prayer at childbirth, choosing a name, brit milah, simhat bat, and communal resources for parents of young children.

Coffee, tea, pickles and ice cream were served.

If you or someone you know might be interested in coming to the next meeting of LaMaazel, please contact Rabbi Tilsen at 389-2108.

BETH EL - KESER ISRAEL **** DECEMBER 1993

Surday	Manday	Tuandou		===5	Υ Τ	==5		,
Sunday	Monday	Tuesday	Wednesday		Thursday		Friday	Saturday
RAISER - FOO PATHMARK, S AND WESTVIL	THE BEKI <u>PAII</u> THE BEKI <u>PAII</u> D CERTIFICATE TOP & SHOP, W LE KOSHER MEA	S FOR ALDBAUM'S AT MARKET.	17 Kislev 5754	1	18 Kislev 5754	2		20 Kislev 5754 Va-Yeshev Services 9:15 arn. Steve Fraade - guest. Darshan. Learner's Minyan 11:00 am. Mincha 4:05 pm. Maariv 4:54 pm.
21 Kislev 5754 9:30 am Mishna Berera Study Group "How to Correct a Torah Reader"	22 Kislev 5754	23 Kislev 5754 7	24 Kislev 5754	8	25 Kislev 5754 1 Chanukkah.	9	Services 6 & 8 pm. Round table Discussion	27 Kislev 5754 Mi-Ketz 3 Chanukkah. Services 9:15 am. Mincha 4:05 pm. Maariv 4:54 pm. Hanukah Party at 6:00 pm.
28 Kislev 5754 4 Chanukkah. 9:30 am Mishna Berura Study Group "Can Women be called for aliyot as bat-Kohen or bat-Levi? 12	29 Kislev 5754 5 Chanukkah. 7:30 pm. – Haftorah Chanting Workshop	30 Kislev 5754 6 Chanukkah. Rosh-Chodesh.	I Tevet 5754 7 Chanukkah. Rosh-Chodesh.	15	2 Tevet 5754 8 Chanukkah.	16	n n	4 Tevet 5754 Va-Yiggash Services 9:15 am. Children's Shabbat Havura 10:45 am. Learner's Minyan 11 Mincha 4:05 pm. Maariv 4:56 pm.
5 Tevet 5754 9:30 am Plen's Club Breakfast Guest Speaker Barry Herman	<u> </u>	7 Tevet 5754	8 Tevet 5754	22	9 Tevet 5754		10 Tevet 5754 Asera be Tevet. Fast-Day. Services 6 & 8 pm.	11 Tevet 5754 Va-Yechi Services 9:15 am. Children's Shabbat Havura 10:45 am. Mincha 4:05 pm. Maariv 5:04 pm. 25
12 Tevet 5754 9:30 am Mishna Berura Study Group	13 Tevet. 5754	14 Tevet 5754 - 28	15 Tevet 5754	29	16 Tevet 5754	30	17 Tevet. 5754 Kabbalat Shabbat Service 6:00 pm.	Service Times Sunday 9:00 am. Mon. thru Fri. 7:00 am. Sun. thru Thur. 5:45 pm.



ROBERT E. SHURE, INC. Funeral Home

Dedicated to the Dignity and Respect of Tradition

543 George Street New Haven 562-8244

Robert E. Shure

James M. Shure

Cardo's Cordial Shoppe

Super Saver Liquor (Outlet)

> Hyman Gluck Robert Wardle

102 Post Road Orange Promenade Orange, CT 06477 (203) 795-5440 Rivercliff Fuel, Inc. 108 Rivercliff Dr. Milford, CT 877-9101

All your fuel needs - for home and business.



- No Phone Calls
- · No Salesman at Your Door
- No Letters Written To You

Just open and closed show areas for your inspection of our display of over 300 monuments and markers for sale, including a large showroom.

1-800-782-5759 275-277 DERBY AVE. • WEST HAVEN. CT (Next to the Yale Bowl)

WELLER FUNERAL HOME

Serving the Jewish Community of greater New Haven with dignity since 1881

493 WHITNEY AVENUE NEW HAVEN, CT

Daniel W. Klein

624-6912

Sylvia W. Fish



Camp Ramah in New England

WINTER OFFICE: 161 HIGHLAND AVENUE, NEEDHAM HEIGHTS, MA 02194 • (617) 449-7090 • FAX (617) 449-6331

SUMMER OFFICE: PALMER, MA 01069 • (413) 283-9771 • FAX (413) 283-6661

Dear Parents:

If you are looking for a summer camp that will provide your children with the best summers of their lives and give them an opportunity to learn to cherish their Jewish tradition, then listen to what our parents say about Camp Ramah:

"The most wonderful camping experience a child could ever have."

"A truly marvelous place for Jewish children to spend their summer."

"One of the best Jewish experiences a child can have."

"Ramah has taken a little spirit and rekindled it. My daughter comes alive when she comes here."

Camp Ramah offers fantastic sports, waterfront, arts and adventure programs that rival even the most expensive private camps -- PLUS the opportunity for your child to experience Jewish culture, religion and Israel in a warm, nurturing atmosphere that is fun and exciting.

The Ramah experience is unique because it combines the thrill of summer camp with meaningful Jewish content. If you would like more information about our summer programs for children entering grades 4 - 11 (or our one week program for younger campers entering grades 3 - 6), please fill out and send us the form below. Or call us; we will be glad to send you our new video along with details on the 1994 season.

Let us show you how our campers have the most wonderful and fulfilling experience of their lives. We look forward to hearing from you.

Sincerely,

The Camp Ramah Recruitment Committee

about the coming summer. Mail to Camp Ramah, 161 Highland Avenue, Needham, MA 02194 or call 617-449-7090.

Parent's Name

Address

City, State, Zip _______ Phone (___)____

Yes, send me a free videotape of Camp Ramah and information

Director Rabbi Michael Swarttz

Administrator Allen Katzoff

Officers and Executive Committee:

President Saul Schapiro

Vice Presidents Deborah Zuckerman Ada Beth Cutler

Treasurer Alec Bobrow

Secretary Lisa Rosenfeld

Executive Committee
Members at Large
Bernard Pemstein
Elizabeth Pressman
Hal Miller-Jacobs

Honorary Past Presidents Adina Mendelson Dr. Sander H. Mendelson CONGREGATION BETH EL-KESER ISRAEL

VACATION RAFFLE

2 CHANCES TO WIN A VACATION FOR LIFE!



ONLY 1ST 1,000 TICKETS SOLD WILL BE ENTERED IN DRAWING!

1ST GRAND PRIZE — PRIMETIME VACATION

2ND GRAND PRIZE — PRIMETIME VACATION

1ST PRIZE — 3 DAYS/2 NIGHTS AT CONCORD HOTEL

2ND PRIZE — TV SET 3RD PRIZE— VCR

EACH TICKET ONLY \$100.00

DRAWING HELD MAY 1ST, 1994 AT CONGREGATION BETH EL-KESER ISRAEL

WINNERS NEED NOT BE PRESENT AT DRAWING

As a Grand Prize winner, you'll become the owner of a "Primetime" vacation week at Oak and Spruce Resort in Lee, Massachusetts. There's more - You can spend your 1 week a year at Oak and Spruce Resort or you can exchange your week for time at any one of more than 2,200 time-share resorts world-wide. And your deed of ownership

is transferrable to family members or friends. The winning units at Oak and Spruce Resorts include: Living Room, Dining Area, Kitchen, Bath, Master Bedroom, Porch, and sleeps 4. If and when you alternate weeks between Oak and Spruce and another resort, you'll get "in-kind" accommodations.

TICKETS PURCHASED BY JANUARY 16, 1994 QUALIFY FOR THE EARLY BIRD PRIZES ONE WEEK AT THE RCI RESORT OF YOUR CHOICE (BASED ON AVAILABILITY)

HELP SUPPORT THE RENOVATIONS AT BETH EL-KESER ISRAEL SYNAGOGUE CALL 389-2108 FOR MORE INFORMATION

TIMES TO REMEMBER

Daily Minyan

Sunday Morning	9:00 AM
Sunday Evening	5:45 PM
Mon-Fri Morning	7:00 AM
Mon-Thurs Evening	5:45 PM

Shabbat

begins at candle ligh	ends:	
Dec. 3-19 Kislev	4:06	4:54
Dec. 10-26 Kislev	4:06	4:54
Dec. 17-3 Tevet	4:07	4:56
Dec. 24-10 Tevet	4:11	4:59
Dec. 31—17 Tevet	4:15	5:04

Shabbat Services

Friday night see calendar Morning 9:00 AM.-12:00 Afternoon/Evening see calendar

You Can Help BEKI

Let us Know

The members of BEKI Synagogue care about you. We want to be able to share in your simhot, assist you when you are ill, and comfort you when you have lost a loved one. Please take a few minutes to have someone phone the synagogue to inform us as to what is happening. We want to be there for you!

Sponsor a Kiddush

Shabbat morning Kiddush is now \$50. The Kiddush consists of: herring, gefilte fish, horseradish, crackers, wine, cake, and juice. If you would like to sponsor a Kiddush in honor of or in memory of someone, please contact the synagogue office (389-2108).

Sponsoring a Kiddush is a Mitzvah! If you wish to bring in additional foods, please remember that they must be in the synagogue by 10:00 Friday morning.

BEKI Bulletin

The newsletter is published monthly by Congregation Beth El-Keser Israel for the benefit of its members. BEKI is affiliated with the United Synagogue of Conservative Judaism. To contribute articles or for inquiries regarding membership, donations, advertising, or special activities, call the Synagogue office (203) 389-2108, or write to 85 Harrison Street, New Haven, CT 06515.

Editor Rabbi Jon-Jay Tilsen
Production Editor Rita Sela
Printer Goodcopy

Inscribe a Prayer Book

What a wonderful way to honor someone on their birthday or to say thank you for something that they did. What about remembering them on their Yahrzeit by putting their name in a prayer book. The cost for a prayer book inscription is \$18.00. Please send your check and the brief inscription to the synagogue office.

Congregation Beth El –Keser Israel 85 Harrison Street New Haven, CT 06515

DATED MATERIAL

Non-Profit Organization
U. S. Postage
PAID
Permit #131
New Haven, CT